North Rigton Parish Council

Meeting held on Wednesday 4 January 2023 at 7.30 at St John’s Church, North Rigton 

       Present: Barbara Massey (Vice Chairman) Tim Bennett, Lisa Edwards, John Ellacott, 

       and Janet Cobbald. In attendance, Cllr Nathan Hull (NYCC), Mike Richards (Clerk) Ms 

       L Moore, and 1 resident.  
1. Apologies for absence –Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Mary Hopkins (Chairman) In her absence, Cllr Massey took the chair.
2. 
Agenda order variation and Declaration of Interests. There were no requests for 
agenda variation or declarations of interest. 
3.   Approval and signing of minutes, matters arising.
      The minutes of the meeting held on 2nd November were agreed as a true record. 
      Proposed by Cllr Bennett, seconded by Cllr Massey.  The Vice Chairman then signed 
      the minutes as a true record. 
4.  Administration

      a) Village Garden – ownership.
      The ownership of the Garden currently vests in a Trust with three trustees, two 
      of whom were former members of the Parish Council, and the former clerk. 
      Unfortunately, two of the trustees have now passed away. The terms of the legal 
      governing document drafted in 1934, are somewhat complicated and do not allow 
      straightforward appointment of two new trustees. It also required the establishment 
      of a Council of Management, elected annually each September, from representatives 

      of local organisations within the community, including one member of the Parish 

      Council, but this has not been implemented. A new arrangement is clearly required. 
      As the former Head of Advisory Services for the Society of Local Council Clerks, Lis 
      Moore attended the meeting to put forward a potential solution.  She suggested that 
      the surviving trustee appoints 2 new trustees – one of which the Parish Council may 
      nominate. The new trustees request that the Parish Council, as a body corporate,    

      becomes the Custodian Trustee. The Custodian Trustee holds the legal title to the 
      land, holds any capital funds and ensures that the objectives of the charity are 
      observed. The Custodian Trustee must act in accordance with the instructions of the 
      Council of Management and does not take part in the day-to-day management of the 
      trust. If the Parish Council agrees to accept the role the title to the land is conveyed 
      to the Custodian Trustee.
      The Vice Chairman thanked Ms Moore for her presentation and recommendation 

      and invited councillors to ask questions and make comments. 
      Councillors expressed some disquiet that, after many years of the Parish Council 

      raising funds, directly and indirectly, for the development and maintenance of the 

      Garden, day-to-day control would pass to another body and also that the suggested 

      new arrangement was somewhat complicated. Cllr Hull, as a practising solicitor, 

      offered his personal, informal view. He considers that the Trust is now defunct due 

      to the passage of time, and the land is now owned by the Parish Council (as 
      evidenced in the title document from the Land Registry) He suggested that an 

      alternative way forward would be for the PC to convert its Possessory Title to the 

      land to a Title Absolute. Decisions could be made later regarding the appointment of 

      trustees (if required) or whether the PC would continue to own and manage the 

      Garden in its own right. The Vice Chairman thanked Cllr Hull for his suggestion and 

      Councillors agreed to consider all options and defer the matter to the March 

       meeting before a final decision is made.
       Lis Moore left the meeting at this point.

       b) VAS and picket fences. 
       The clerk will arrange for the direction of the VAS to be reversed to capture vehicles 

       exiting the Village. Cllrs Bennett and Ellacott will arrange for picket fences to be 

       installed adjacent to the 30mph signs on Hall Green Lane. The clerk will arrange to 

       purchase the fences.
       c) Coronation of King Charles III
       Consideration had been given to lighting the beacon to commemorate this 

       momentous event, but formal national guidance now indicates that this will not be 

       appropriate. Alternatives, such as hosting an event in the Garden will be considered 

       at the March meeting.

5.   Parish matters


a) Spring Litter Pick – arranged for Saturday 25 March. The clerk will arrange for the 

       supply of the necessary equipment from HBC.
       b) Brackenthwaite Lane – Spring House Farm bus depot.

       Before the matter could be discussed, a member of the public (apparently the owner 

       of Spring House Farm) interrupted the meeting, ostensibly to complain about the 
       Parish Council acting improperly with regard to her property. She would not produce 
       any evidence to support her claim and was advised that a) the matter could not be 
       discussed as it was not a formal agenda item and b) that she should present her 
       complaint formally either to the Parish Council or the Monitoring Officer at HBC. She 

       made no further comment and  left the meeting at this point. 

       Councillors then discussed the bus depot and were pleased to note that the 

       “temporary arrangement” (in place since August 2022) would cease by 31 March 

       2023. Councillors agreed that the position should continue to be monitored, with  

       input from local residents.
       c) Remembrance Day wreaths. Cllr Cobbald agreed to undertake in future but asked 

       for guidance on the process required. The Chairman will liaise. 

6.   Finance

a) The schedule of payments for the period 2 November – 4 January, as shown 
       below, was approved.  
	M Richards Nov Salary
	
	
	
	£259.90

	M Richards Dec Salary
	
	
	
	£259.90

	HMRC - PAYE
	
	
	
	£46.06

	HMRC - PAYE
	
	
	
	£60.48

	M Richards - pay arrears
	
	
	
	£150.00

	Bank charges Nov/Dec
	
	
	
	£10.00

	HBC - ROSPA inspection
	
	
	
	£73.20

	S Bush - Nov grasscut
	
	
	
	£198.00

	S Bush - Oct grasscut
	
	
	
	£198.00

	M Winterbottom - hedges
	
	
	
	£110.00

	S Hesselden - verge cut
	
	
	
	£552.00

	
	
	
	
	£1,917.54


       b) Councillors reviewed and approved the bank reconciliation for the period 2
       November to 4 January. 

7.  Planning
       a) New Applications
             i) 22/04712/FUL - Change of use of agricultural grassland to agriculture and dog 
             exercise arena and formation of vehicle hard standing. Land to south-west of Hall 
             Green Lane.

             Councillors had considered the supporting in formation to this application but felt a 
             number of pertinent questions were not answered. On that basis, it was agreed to
             OBJECT to the application.

             ii) 22/04581/FUL - Proposed refurbishment and extension of existing outbuildings to 
             form study/family room. Sycamore House Farm, High Moor Road.
             A neighbour having been consulted, had no objection, and councillors also could see 
             no reasons to object. It was agreed to submit a NO OBJECTION response.  
             iii) 22/04775/FUL Conversion of stable block to form dwelling and installation 
             package treatment plant. Field Head Farm, Brackenthwaite Lane.

             Councillors had concerns that the public footpath through the site has not been 
             mentioned and is not marked. This should have been recognised in the Design and 
             Access statement. This is also further unwelcome incursion into the Green Belt. An 
             OBJECT response will be submitted.

             b) Decisions and Enforcement
             i) 22/03685/FUL - Erection of new garage to replace existing. 2 Brackenwell Lane. 

             GRANTED.

             ii) 22/04716/PNA Agricultural barn at Land Comprising Field At 428221 449573, 
             Beeston’s Lane. REFUSED.

             Councillors noted the above decisions and had no comments.
8. Highways, footpaths and verges
       a) A658/Hall Green Lane bus shelter. The clerk had again contacted NYCC for an 
       update on the replacement (via the insurance claim) but has not received a 
       response. He will follow up again. Councillors also considered the replacement of 

       the wooden shelter at the Church Hill/A658 junction but thought that the cost of a 
       like for like would be prohibitive. The local contractor will be asked to review the 

       viability and cost of a complete refurbishment.
       b) HBC Litter bin consultation. The clerk confirmed that installation of the 2 new 

       large bins (1 adjacent to the School and the other at the rear of the village green) is 

       timed for mid-January. The two new dog waste bins on Crag Lane will be installed at 

       the same time. Consideration needs to be given to the removal of the 5 small, post 

       fixed bins. 
     9. Village Garden, Amenities and Activities
             a) Additional storage. The Chairman had identified a suitable storage box, costing 

             some £200. Councillors authorised the purchase.
             b) Sale of the gas BBQ had been agreed at the November meeting and councillors 

             considered the best option for disposal would be to advertise on the community 

             FaceBook page, asking for bids. The clerk confirmed the original purchase price was 

             some £200, and, as the BBQ had hardly been used, reasonable bids should be 

             expected. 

             c) Jubilee tree. The clerk had ascertained that the cost of a Copper Beech tree would 
             be some £10 only, plus the cost of a suitable tree guard. It had been intended to 
             plant the tree before Christmas but the cold spell and frozen ground had prevented 
             this. Planting will now be in Spring. 
             d) Weeton PC – s106 funds. Weeton PC has a s.106 allocation of £573.47, to be spent 
             on “Children/Young People” at a spend site which is described as Huby Play Area. 
             Weeton does not have a play area as such and the cost of establishing one would far 
             exceed the available sum. Consequently, the PC is exploring the possibility of 
             allocating the funds to the North Rigton play area which is frequently used by 
             families from Weeton Parish. Councillors welcomed the offer and suggested that the 

             sum could go towards refurbishing the hopscotch area, plus the purchase of the 

             store (for games equipment) The clerk will contact the Weeton PC Chairman.
There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.15

Dates of next meetings:

Wednesday 1 March 2023


            


     
Signed




(Chairman)
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